Director Larry Birns 1250 Connecticut Ave, N.W. Suite 1C Washington, D.C. 20036, USA T: (202) 223-4975

## WikiLeaks Uncovers Interim President Temer as Former U.S. Informant

## By Phil Janowski, Research Associate at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

On May 13, groundbreaking news was released about interim president of Brazil Michel Temer. WikiLeaks, the website both praised and infamous for its disclosing of secretive government documents worldwide, announced that interim president Temer was a former embassy informant for U.S. intelligence.[1] Although Wikileaks technically revealed this information four years ago in the form of documents, the intel had remained widely ignored due to interim president Temer's relative lack of public attention as vice-president.[2] Now that Mr. Temer has ascended to an interim position in the Brazilian presidency following the soft coup of Ms. Dilma Rousseff, the situation has changed.

On May 12, elected President Dilma Rousseff was removed from office to stand in a lengthy and controversial impeachment trial.[3] The general reason for the trial has been a dishonest attempt to link President Rousseff to the massive Petrobras scandal, a political incident spanning across all of Brazilian government and affecting some of the most important people in the political process.[4] Ms. Rousseff was charged with alleged administrative misconduct, disregarding the federal budget, and accounting certain public bank assets in the federal budget—something that was not illegal, and that the government practiced regularly.[5] Whether or not these accusations are valid, it is shocking to see vice-president Michel Temer and his party, the Brazilian Democratic Movement Party (a former parliamentary ally of Rousseff's Workers' Party), take over after Ms. Rousseff's impeachment, even though Mr. Temer and many members of his cabinet were accused of charges in the scandal.[6] Furthermore, of the 65 members of the impeachment commission, 37 faced charges of corruption or other crimes, according to the Los Angeles Times.[7] Later on, phone conversation recordings proved the fact that elected President Rousseff has been impeached in order to control the corruption investigations.[8] Despite his involvement in the corruption scandal, to which he is unlike Ms. Rousseff—directly linked, Mr. Temer is still being allowed to act as interim president of Brazil.[9] Thus, such allegations have suggested that Mr. Temer was involved in the plot to oust Ms. Rousseff. President Rousseff's comments that Mr. Temer is a "traitor" to her administration have also increased the tension surrounding his case.[10][11]

The information provided by WikiLeaks makes this pull of the curtains even more shocking, and highlights the potential involvement of the U.S. government in President Rousseff's impeachment. Mr. Temer's connections to the United States strongly imply U.S. involvement in Ms. Rousseff's overthrow— a tactic similar to past U.S. action in Central and South American countries to impeach left-wing parties. Examples include the coup orchestrated by former Secretary of State Hillary Clinton to oust the elected President of Honduras Mr. Manuel Zelava, the tentative removal of elected Venezuelan President Hugo Chavez in 2002, the removal of elected President Jean-Bertrand Aristide in Haiti a decade ago, or the actions associated with Operation Condor in the twentieth century—we are not lacking in examples.[12] The United States has a strong interest in helping enact this coup. Elected President Rousseff is a member of the leftleaning Worker's Party, which has carried out many progressive policies like the nationalization of oil suppliers.[13] The United States government, even when its President claims to be a progressive, has unmistakably pursued an imperialist international policy.[14] The pink-tide countries in Latin America have not been viewed kindly, and attempted coups and so-called "constitutional coups" have often been initiated to rupture governments conflictive to U.S. imperialism in a more "delicate" fashion than those promoted during the Cold War.[12]

Ultimately, it may be possible that elected President Rousseff's impeachment was not planned by the United States, and that the U.S. has decided to take advantage of it by maneuvering Mr. Temer forward. In any case, eyes must be kept open as we continue to see where Mr. Temer's policies bring Brazil, and whether they fall in line with U.S. rhetoric.

## By Phil Janowski, Research Associate at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

- [1] WikiLeaks. "Brasil's New President #Temer Was an Embassy Informant for US Intelligence, Military Https://t.co/3l2eUdiqvy Pic.twitter.com/IUuUgHYd1e." Twitter. Twitter, 13 May 2016. Web. 13 June 2016
- [2] "Brazil: "Wikileaks Proves That Temer Is Even Closer to the US", Says Green." The Dawn. N.p., n.d. Web. 13 June 2016.
- [3] B, Alexandre, Juan Sebastian Chavarro, Raiesa Frazer, Rachael Hilderbrand, and Emma Tyrou. "Soft Coup in Brazil: A Blow to Brazilian Democracy." Council On Hemispheric Affairs. N.p., 12 May 2016. Web. 13 June 2016.
- [4] Fuentes, Esther. "Understanding the Petrobras Scandal." Council On Hemispheric Affairs. N.p., 07 Apr. 2016. Web. 14 June 2016.
- [5] "EXCELENTÍSSIMO SENHOR PRESIDENTE DA CÂMARA DOS DEPUTADOS FEDERAIS, DEPUTADO EDUARDO CUNHA." (n.d.): n. pag. Web. 13 June 2016.



- [6] PeÇanha, Sergio, and Simon Romero. "Corruption Scandals in Brazil Reach All the Way to the Top." The New York Times. The New York Times, 5 May 2016. Web. 13 June 2016.
- [7] Bevins, Vincent. "The Politicians Voting to Impeach Brazil's President Are Accused of More Corruption than She Is." Los Angeles Times. Los Angeles Times, 28 Mar. 2016. Web. 16 June 2016.
- [8] Miranda, David. "The Real Reason Dilma Rousseff's Enemies Want Her Impeached | David Miranda." The Guardian. Guardian News and Media, 21 Apr. 2016. Web. 16 June 2016.
- [9] Savarese, Mauricio. "Brazil's Temer Linked to Corruption Probe by Plea Deal." The Big Story. Associated Press, 15 June 2016. Web. 16 June 2016.
- [10] Watkinson, William. "Brazilian President Dilma Rousseff Accuses Vice-president Michel Temer of 'plotting Coup'" International Business Times RSS. N.p., 12 Apr. 2016. Web. 13 June 2016.
- [11] Romero, Simon. "Brazil's Vice President, Unpopular and Under Scrutiny, Prepares to Lead." The New York Times. The New York Times, 21 Apr. 2016. Web. 13 June 2016.
- [12] McSherry, J. Patrice. Predatory States: Operation Condor and Covert War in Latin America. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield, 2005. Print.
- [13] Llana, Sara Miller, and Whitney Eulich. "Brazil, Venezuela, and Mexico: Three Ways to Nationalize Oil." The Christian Science Monitor. The Christian Science Monitor, 12 May 2012. Web. 16 June 2016.
- [14] Nichols, Tom. "America's Permanent Conservative Foreign Policy." The War Room. N.p., 15 Oct. 2012. Web. 13 June 2016.